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I was flicking through the channels and came across a re-broadcast of the Planning Commission’s June 20 study session or special meeting on the General Plan.  It was surreal to watch and listen to. I missed the beginning and so am not sure whether this was a meeting for public input or something more internal to the Planning Commission. It appeared to be the latter as I heard only three members of the public – two were ex-councilmembers – comment.

There didn’t seem to be much in the way of decisions made by the commissioners but the fact of what they were trying to sell each other this late in the General Plan development process was startling.  The part I saw was mostly about Washington Street.

A large part of the discussion was related to the street’s future as either a “suburban” facility or as an “urban” one.  The big difference relates to building with setbacks and low heights (suburban) or no setbacks and three to four story buildings (urban).  The discussion began following a commissioner’s observation that, “All the great cities present an urban face.” I usually cringe whenever something is justified as doing in Petaluma because it has been done in Portland or Paris or London.  We’re not them!

The discussion lingered for a long time on eliminating access to Washington Street between intersections with side streets.  All parking and access were to be limited to some type of midblock alley access.  How other property owners would be encouraged to go along with this wasn’t even discussed.

Land uses were commented upon, with gas stations almost being sneered at as inappropriate for this urban boulevard.  Where are they supposed to go? In the alley behind the urban look or just Elsewhere?

In talking about the street itself, a suggestion was made for eliminating two lanes and using them for bicycle and pedestrian ways.  This didn’t go anywhere but just the thought that such a suggestion would be made was disheartening.  When another commissioner indicated that East D Street was the preferred, safer cross town route, the original suggestor continued to support the need for bike lanes on Washington.

There was much discussion regarding bicycles, which included the comment, “ People going to eat at Semolina could bike or walk and leave the narrowed street for people who had to use their cars.”  The lack of a basic level of acceptance that, like it or not, cars must be accommodated before bicycles was frightening.

I like bicycles.  I used a bicycle to get around precincts during my first campaign.  But, to treat them as any more than a rare choice for casual personal use is blind.  Contemporary desirable bike lane standards just can’t be superimposed on a 50 to 150 year old street system.

While one commissioner was arguing for an urban look, another was supporting leaving the western edge of the city mostly rural.  It seems the commissioners haven’t decided among themselves whether Petaluma’s future will be suburban or urban. 

I titled this column as The Planning Commission sandbox because they each seemed to be playing at building sand castles demonstrating their personal favorite vision of what a community should be. This might be OK for an urban design bull session early in the game, but not when a General Plan is supposed to be submitted to the City Council within several months.

This process has become much more than a draft General Plan proposal or even restructured zoning.  It seems to be almost a specific plan for the whole city.  Possibly it is meant to be even more than that, an exercise in SMART growth by finding a way to somehow shoehorn every SMART growth idea into a plan.

Even more frightening, as I understand it, is the plan for the Planning Commission to narrow three General Plan options down to one for the City Council to consider.  The Planning Commission, not the City Council, is designing our future.

